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Auditor General’s report and audit opinion 
I certify that I have completed the audit of the Annual Return for the year ended 31 
March 2025 of Dyffryn Ardudwy and Thalybont Community Council. My audit 
has been conducted on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales and in accordance 
with the requirements of the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 (the 2004 Act) and 
guidance issued by the Auditor General for Wales. 

Audit opinion: Unqualified 

On the basis of my audit, in my opinion no matters have come to my attention to give 
cause for concern that, in any material respect, the information reported in this 
Annual Return: 
• has not been prepared in accordance with proper practices; 
• that relevant legislative and regulatory requirements have not been met; 
• is not consistent with the Council’s governance arrangements; and 
• that the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure 

economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. 

Other matters and recommendations 

I draw the Council’s attention to the following matters and recommendations which 
do not affect my audit opinion but should be addressed by the Council.  

Information required for audit 

Each year we send the Council an audit notice that sets out the information we need 
to complete the audit. Failure to provide this information may lead to a qualified audit 
opinion and potentially an increased audit fee. 

The Council did not provide an explanation of the increase in the value of fixed 
assets. However, we were able to identify the reasons for the increase from other 
information available. However, this took additional audit time. 

We recommend that the Council reviews the annual audit notice to ensure that all 
required information is provided on a timely basis. 

Cashbook 

The Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014 require the Council to maintain 
accounting records sufficient to identify transactions from day to day and to make up 
the annual accounts. The Council’s cashbook does not differentiate between salary 
payments and reimbursement of expenses to the Clerk.  
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We recommend that the Council separates out different elements of individual 
transactions in its cashbook.  

Invalid VAT  

Our audit testing identified that a payment made for signs in July 2024 (£398.40) was 
supported by an invoice with an invalid VAT number.  

We recommend that the Council checks the validity of VAT numbers to ensure that it 
does not pay VAT that is not properly due. 

There are no further matters I wish to draw to the Council’s attention. 

 

  
Richard Harries, Director, Audit Wales  
For and on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales  
 

Date: 25/09/2025 
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